

    



Board Special Meeting
Forrest M. Bird Charter High School
615 S. Madison, 
Sandpoint, ID 83864
          Date: March 15, 2022
	
	Board Meeting Minutes 

	Minutes taken by 
	Jennifer Greve

	Present Board Members  
	Stacey Mueller, Kate McAlister, Jacob Iverson

	Absent Board Members
	Jim Zuberbuhler

	Staff present
	Jennifer Greve, Mary Jensen, Greta Warren

	Guests
	Mark Webber, Wendy Thompson, Becky Campbell – Department Presentations
Michael Bigley, Eric Fulgenzi, Holly Walker, Mitzi Vesecky, Hillary Dececchis, Misty Rains, Vicki Vesecky, Ellis Renner

	Call to Order
	Meeting called to order at 4:21 pm 3/15                                                                                                Kate McAlister
Pledge of Allegiance



	Minutes
	Action Item: Approval of Meeting Minutes                                                                   Kate McAlister
Date:  Jan 18, 2022                         
· Motioned –  Jacob
· 2nd – Stacey
Approved Unanimously

 


	Public Comment
	Becky Campbell read the letter that was given to Mary Jensen and Jennifer Greve regarding teacher concerns around the dress code. The letter is in the board packet.
Michael Bigley spoke to his experience teaching in college classes where dress code is no discussion of clothing. He noted that he has never experienced a profession where how a student dressed at school directly related to appropriate dress for the work environment. He related a former student who works as a journalist for the NYTimes and has “figured out” how to be professional within his own style without a school mandating. He then referenced the survey with parents and teachers all with over 75% approval from each group. 
Hillary DeCecchis read her notes in favor of the proposed dress code changes.  She shared expectations in her culinary class. She then shared her own frustrations regarding dealing with dress code versus working with students. She mentioned a motto on a sticker for the school in which “It is good to be you” and how allowing students to dress as they please would adhere to this motto. It would also allow for better connections with students.
Misty Rains spoke regarding students who are struggling: those struggling with sleep, food, and washing clothes.  Also, those battling immediate issues as well as possible mental health issues.  Sometimes these struggles are just for a moment. Clothes often allow them to feel safe or more relaxed. Asking students to immediately “get into dress code” creates a first moment to the day that seems adversarial. She noted how bringing up dress code can often create a focus on the student that is unwarranted.  She is looking for a decision regarding dress code that is based on the best needs of the student not the adults.
Eric Fulgenzi read the school’s mission statement and how the dress code does not meet the mission.  He went on to discuss how the dress code does not help the mission of students and their economic status. Because our school prides itself on allowing students to be individuals through so many ways but not clothes.  He remarked that while the code is intended to help students in poverty remain more anonymous, it doesn’t really work.  Students in poverty have one sweatshirt that becomes frayed and stained therefore showing everyone the student’s status. There is no way for the school to control students looking at one another and noticing what they have and don’t have.  A change in the dress code would help students to be more themselves and not squash their creativity.
Mitzi Vesecky spoke in support of the dress code revision ideas.  Based on her work with students who are going to their own jobs and/or to NIC, she sees a different need for their attire.  The letter she submitted is attached in the board packet.
Holly Walker shared a portion of her letter regarding her feelings how the enforcement of the dress code being in conflict with her own personal and educational philosophy. This conflict effects her relationship with her students. She wants to show acceptance and tolerance of her students that is not focused on their clothes.  Teens are old enough to chose clothing that is appropriate to their environment and when that choice is the wrong one, able to make a change.
Mary Jensen read a letter from Maddie Herron.  Maddie Herron shared her concerns around changing the dress code as well as feeling as though she couldn’t not share her “dissenting ideas” in the meeting.  She shared concerned that once we change we cannot go back. She noted that the new dress code would make FBCS more like SHS.  She also stated the code is being changed for a few students who are out of dress code regularly.  She wondered if this change would show these students that breaking the rules allows them to get their way. (Letter is within the board packet)
Elise Renner (student) stated that she heard that the dress code was going to become more strict and she is against that.  She shared that she likes the dress code as it is and does not want it to become more strict, possible more relaxed.  She shared her concerns that going to polos and khakis would make it more expensive for families. 



	Department Presentation
	English Department – Wendy Thompson, department head, gave a basic overview of the teachers, courses and curriculum.  The goals were to increase reading comprehension and fluency.  They use the Henry Anchor reading fluency.  She reviewed when each grade level was giving their pre and post assessment.  
Social Studies -Mark Webber, teacher, shared the work within the social studies department.  Specifically, the social studies is working on social discourse between students.  The department created a mastery rubric that is being used in each grade level.  The rubric haves the categories of active listening, preparedness, attitude, and reflection.  The department wants to have parents look at the rubric and possibly even use it at home.
Science – Becky Campbell, department head, the science department goal was to work on pre and post tests in each grade level/content.  Writing/Math are being included in the middle school science classes.  In Biology is bringing in mini lessons to catch students up from Covid times.  Physics, Chemistry, Physical Science are all using a self paced program.  Each student is on something different at a different stage.  She then shared the astronomy program she personally is creating.  


	Financials
	Action item: Approval of financials                                                 Greta Warren
Check detail and credit card detail provided.  Cash forecast is more accurate because more information has been received from the state.  No one had questions.
Approval of February financials
· Motioned – Stacey
· 2nd -  Jacob
Unanimously Approved

Action item: Staff Retention Bonuses                                                 Mary Jensen
Under CARES act from ESSER III, funds are available to provide teachers bonuses for signing their contracts.  Every staff member would get a bonus; totals are in packet.  The dollar amount as based on their FTE with classified staff; some non classified received bonuses in December so their dollar amount is smaller.  Jacob “It looks like it is netted up.”  Mary and Greta confirmed.  Mary noted the amount administrators received was higher than others due to the work implemented this past year.
Approval of signing bonuses for teachers as well as non classified employees
· Motioned – Stacey
· 2nd - Jacob
Unanimously Approved

Action item: Leadership Disbursements                                           Mary Jensen
This category of monies is very specific, and many teachers do not meet the required fields.  Mary also discussed the state working on having schools join the state pool for insurance. The monies that feed this disbursement will move to the insurance pool next year.
Approval of the identified individuals who meet the teacher leadership bonuses.
· Motioned – Jacob
· 2nd - Stacey
Unanimously Approved




	Open Business
	Action item:    Radio Club                                                                    Mark Webber
Mark Webber is looking for approval for a radio club that would start this year and be carried forward.  This club will be based on a Ham Radio Class during T3 this year.  He acknowledges that it will only work if students can be bought in.  He then walked through the goals of the class; one being students earning their HAM radio license through the FCC. There would be fundraising to purchase the radio equipment.  More specifics in the written proposal is in the board packet.
Board member Stacey Mueller asked how the fee would be paid.  Mark indicated that he is building relationship with groups in hopes of having the fee for the test waived.  If not, there will be fundraising.  Board member Jacob Iverson asked how many students Mark would need.  At this point, there are 7 students signed up for the Ham Radio class.   This is a good number with Mark hoping to bring it to the middle school students as well in the future. Board Chair Kate McAlister asked about the connection between ARIES group and Bonner Co Sheriff.  
Approval of radio club to begin this year and continue forth. 
· Motioned – Jacob
· 2nd - Stacey
Unanimously Approved

Informational: ISBA Legal Webinar                                                      Mary Jensen
Mary reviewed the most recent webinar regarding how to handle meetings, so boards do not get in trouble for breaking open meeting laws. This is the number one lawsuit type that boards are facing in Idaho. The webinar goes through the specifics of how to run board meetings. These laws are different than the laws for nonprofits.  Mary sent the webinar on to the board for them to view.
Action item:    Emergency Closure                                                        Mary Jensen
Approval of closure due to weather 3/1/2022
· Motioned – Stacey
· 2nd - Jacob
Unanimously Approved

Action item:    Adoption of ISBA School Board Code of Ethics              Mary Jensen
This code of ethics is intended to protect boards from lawsuits.  FBCS board needs to adopt the code but signatures and agreement come at the end of the year when the board completes their oath.

Approval of the adoption of the new code of ethics for school boards in the Idaho.
· Motioned – Jacob
· 2nd - Stacey
Unanimously Approved

Action item:    Staff Dress Code Change Request                               Mary Jensen
Mary reviewed changes brought forth by the teachers.  Mary facilitated a meeting in which decisions were made about what teachers wanted to see.  Mary reviewed the notes from the meetings, teacher survey regarding those changes, and the parent survey results to the same. The dress code change suggestions and all survey results are in the board packet. In both surveys, majority were in favor of the change. Students were not included in the survey as three years ago they created a committee to revise the dress code. It is the current dress code.  Mary then reviewed information from the lawyer regarding this question. Board Chair had asked for his input.  The school lawyer stated that all students have to be treated the same regarding consequences.  He also shared the religious exemptions.  Homeless students would need a set of clothes here at the school that stay at the school.  Recommended that the school not require the school logo on clothes as it makes the school look more like a private school.  
Stacey Mueller noticed that one of the comments were more specific to women.  Mary clarified that it seems in public schools girls are being called out more for violations than boys. Our dress code is very gender neutral in how it is written.  The specific concern is that consequences for violations are consistent for all students regardless of gender.
Board Chair Kate McAlister discussed her experience as head of the Chamber.  Her work with business leaders and their two biggest complaints are employees showing up on time and dressing appropriate. She noted that school is not really the place to teach work appropriateness as well as the desire to dress your own way. She shared personal feelings with her experience with her own education and her wearing a uniform.  She then shared concerns over the students who created the last code and honoring their work.  Kate honored comments from faculty regarding their feelings of taking time out of class and away from relationships. She feels that we really need to be careful on considering this change.
Stacey Mueller shared hitting this issue many different times.  She referred to students not being able to wear sweatpants or pajamas as a good thing.  Dressing in jeans and such changes a person’s demeaner when leaving the house.  We need to maintain some sort of boundary for students between their private life and school life. She agreed with not going backwards and looking at options.
Jacob Iverson shared his experience in the work environment and how it has changed.  Employers have had to change to accommodate.  He knows that the school environment needs to look at these same questions.  We need to be open minded in the spirit of continued improvement.  “It is good to open up the dress code for discussion and revision”. He acknowledged the concern over the dress code hindering students from coming into FBCS.
Kate McAlister shared that she is not opposed to the changes given but is very concerned about sweatpants and pajama pants.  Mary Jensen shared that the board could change the specifics like the pants if they want.  Stacey Mueller shared they are open to the shift with this change.  Jacob Iverson shared being cognizant of once there is a change it would be difficult to go back so paying attention of not going to far.  Stacey Mueller complimented the student who shared and then shared with her as a parent would she let her own child out the door in pajamas.  She then acknowleged how some students don’t have funds for other pants and wasn’t sure how to handle that.  Kate discussed getting into defining derogatory and offensive and how that creates more problems. 

Kate McAlister gave the faculty permission to share ideas.  Teacher Holly Walker shared the group had discussed this in the meeting.  She shared her experience with a student who showed up in sweats and how she was just so happy to have the student in class, she did not discuss it.  She shared that she could not foresee a student coming in pajamas every day.  It would be more of a one off.  Kate shared that becomes the risk.  For one student it might be once, another might continue wearing regularly.  Then it becomes the norm.  She likes hearing all sides and understanding all sides to meet in the middle. She complimented the staff on what they wrote but she still has this concern. She wondered if we needed to put specific language in that defined pajama. Mary referred back to and read the current dress code regarding pants.  Mary shared that the board could say “we would like to keep this portion of the old dress code and add it to the new proposal”.  She then reminded the board that they can even have the teachers go back and revise.
Misty Rains asked the board if the pajamas were the specific item.
Holly Walker stated the goal is to not being doing dress code violations all day.  “We just want to have relationships with our students.”  She added that what the board wants that fits in a manner of spending less time on violations is her goal.
Michael his desire is to remove the weeds. He stated “I guarantee that if you say no pajamas then students will be lots of discussion around what constitutes pajamas.”  Stacey Mueller clarified that by not stating it in the dress code we are not opening it up for students to begin to wear them.  Michael stated that was the thought of the group that met.  

Kate McAlister asked if the board was to give it back to the teachers to work with this.  Misty Rains shared that if pajama pants are the key issue, then the group can work with that.  Jacob Iverson stated something to help with this would be our clear expectations with students. The intent is to create a place in which is safe and educational. We need to be consistent and clear with all stake holders. He then shared his experience with his travel baseball team and the way they work with all players but also those financially struggling.  The expectation is clear which allows the team to help as appropriate.
Kate McAlister asked if the board was giving it back to the teachers for more revisions.  Jacob Iverson stated in the spirit of collaboration that makes sense.  Mary asked if the pants were the only thing the board was questioning.  The board members felt the other pieces were good with this exception.

Approval of asking the faculty committee to go back and review the choices; specifically related to pajamas.  Revisions to be brought back to the April meeting.
· Motioned – Jacob
· 2nd – Stacey 
Unanimously Approved

Kate McAlister shared directions for what to do. She felt for the teachers in the fact they have to deal with dress code issues. In advocate perspective, there is got to be some sort of perspective of ‘this is how you move into the adult world.’  More student input would be great.  She shared her concern of the students from the last committee and how they would feel about these changes. 

Mitzi Vesecky shared that the students from the last group shared with her that they did not feel they had the power to change it to this degree.  They did not go this far because they did not feel it would move forward.  Mary agreed as she was the one who worked with the student committee.

Stacey Mueller shared continued support of the teachers and this idea.  “We are all in that support.”  She reiterated that it is the pajamas.

Action item:    School Day Time Change for 2022/23                           Mary Jensen
Mary Jensen shared that the conversation around changing the time for school release began to accommodate families who are interested in FBCS but may not choose us because the different release times.  Mary reviewed the laws around ‘seat time’ in high school and middle school.  The middle school faculty determined, because it affected them the most, that they could have a single 60 minute period to accommodate this change.  Teacher contracts would stay the same allowing for more opportunities for clubs, meetings, and extra time.  The contract is 7:30-3:30.
Approval of changing the bell schedule for the 2022-23 school year
· Motioned – Stacey 
· 2nd - Jacob
Unanimously Approved

Action item:    2022-2023 School Year Calendar                                 Mary Jensen
Reviewed the calendar option.  There is only one this year. The faculty are very involved in this process.  The calendar models the changes for the bell schedule and keeping the breaks we have been utilizing. 
Approval of the only option because of the bell schedule option
· Motioned – Stacey
· 2nd - Jacob
Unanimously Approved

Action item:    Naming Campus Buildings                                            Mary Jensen
Discussed the idea of naming the different school buildings after past administration (Roy Rummler) and founder (Alan Millar).  The name will be the whole name and be called by the last name.
Approval of naming HS building after Alan Millar (founder) and the MS building after Roy Rummler (first principal)
· Motioned – Jacob
· 2nd - Stacey
Unanimously Approved

Informational: 20th Anniversary Bash                                                 Jennifer Greve

Occurring June 1, 2022. The goal is to invite past board members, administrators, the founders, and possibly employees. There will be a simple ice cream social. There is no budget for this event but with the help of parents the hope is to pull off something fun. Events will include but continue to evolve name the buildings, music, speeches. 
Informational:    Music Teacher                                                              Mary Jensen
An individual was recently interviewed.  He is considering the offer right now.  He will work as a long term sub this trimester 3.  This was intended as an action item but to date the individual has not accepted the position.  No vote can happen at this point.


	Executive Session
	Executive Session Called  5:58pm                                        Kate McAlister
Executive Session Ended    6:26 pm


	Adjournment
	Meeting adjourned at  6:27 pm                                                              Kate McAlister
· Motion to adjourn – Jacob
· 2nd – Stacey
Unanimously Approved


	Next Board Meeting
	April 27, 2021 4:30 pm


Respectfully Submitted: Jennifer Greve
